Mull and Iona Community Trust

 Minutes for the 193rd Board Meeting
An Roth Community Enterprise Centre on Monday 10th March 2014
Meeting Started 7.30pm
1. Present: Sandy Brunton (SB), Derek Crook (DC), Chris Baker (CB), Babs Whyte (BW), Maureen Dehany (MD), Simon Thomasson (ST) & Neal Goldsmith (NG)
In Attendance: Moray Finch (MF) & Vanessa MacLean (VML)
Apologies: Richard Fairbairns (RF), Rob MacManaway (RMacM) and Andrew Robertson (AR)
Any Other Business
· SSE expression of interest to Technology Strategy Board

· Proposed meeting in Edinburgh with Keith Brown (Ferries) and Mike MacKenzie (State Aid)
2. Approve Minutes of 10th February 2014
· Correction to Item 8.2 as per discussion – Proposed by NG and Seconded by CB
· Further to the recent Director Training Sandy questioned as to whether or not the Minutes needed to be signed off as well as approved at Board Meetings. Action VML to check
2.1 Review of actions & Matters arising from previous Minutes
· 4.1 – A MESS Steering group Meeting has been arranged for Friday 14th March 2014
· 5.1 – Moray agreed to speak with Neal to arrange a date for Vanessa’s appraisal

· 6.3 – An Roth will not be used as Security for the GEM Bank Loan going forward

3. Declarations of Interest 
· Neal declared his interest in food retailing and hospitality as well as General Manager of the hotel which operates the Community Swimming Pool
4. Finance Update
4.1 Finance Report
· Vanessa circulated a Year to date Financial Report prior to the meeting as of the 31st January 2014.
· Vanessa discussed certain projects with large items of expenditure and the lack of Purchase Orders to match.  Moray explained to the Board that the items in question had been quoted for prior to the introduction of the Purchase Order system and ratified by the Steering Groups rather than the full Board.

· To follow on from this the Board requested that all Steering Group Finance decisions be brought to the attention of the full Board at Monthly meetings.

· Areas of weakness were raised with the Purchase Order System, with the submission date of the purchase order often being after the actual purchase or very near to it.  Moray and Vanessa agreed to arrange a meeting with Project Officers to agree a solution that works. Action MF & VML
4.2 Membership Numbers
· 12 New Members since the last Board Meeting. 

· Ian Nicoll

Aros
· Michael Russell

· Mary McMillan

Tobermory

· Susan Forde

· Liz Gibson

Lochdon

· Martyn Gibson

Lochdon

· Tom Nelson

Tobermory

· Mike Shilson

Dervaig

· Kirsty Shilson

Dervaig

· Sam Sedgwick

Crannich

· Robin Sedgwick

Crannich

· John Paton

Aros

· The subject of joining as a small business member was raised and Vanessa reminded the Board that the annual fee was £75.00 for businesses and £10.00 for schools.

· Certain members of the Board with small businesses felt that the £75 fee was quite steep and would discourage them from joining.  A reduced fee of £25.00 was suggested for all Island based businesses.

· The Board felt this was a fair reduction and all agreed to amend the rate for Island Based Businesses from £75 to £25per annum.

5. Personnel
5.1 Staff Reviews
· Hazel Cowe’s appraisal – completed

· Vanessa Maclean’s appraisal – Pending

· Morven Gibson’s appraisal – Postponed

5.2 Pension Provision progress report

· Moray briefed the board on his recent discussions with the following organisations and his findings.

AVIVA Insurance

· Not interested in any form of discussions directly but happy for us to go through a third party.

Endsleigh Insurance
· Offered set up costs of £2k and ongoing annual costs of £500 to maintain the company pensions.

DTAS

· One of its members has done a lot of research and decided to go with the National Employment Savings Trust (NEST) as there are no charges associated with this scheme.
· The Board questioned the risks associated with setting up the scheme before the official staging date should the conditions change.

· Moray agreed to have further conversations with the DTAS member in Glasgow to determine the associated risks and come back to the Board in April with a proposal. Action MF
5.3 Salary Review
· Vanessa was asked to leave the room whilst the Board discussed Staff Salary Reviews for certain Employees.

· The Board had a lengthy discussion of the merit of 2 Staff Salary Increases and whether they were affordable.

· It was agreed that the Increases were warranted.  Action MF agreed to pass on the details to Vanessa to issue new contracts to the 2 employees
6. Special Items
6.1 Approval for GEM to repay CARES Loan & the MICT Developer Fee
· The Garmony Hydro Project has been developed to date by MICT staff which is currently funded at 95% through the CARES Loan and 5% through MICT.
· A stand-alone co-operative has been set up called Green Energy Mull (GEM).

· Once the Loan Agreement is finalised with the Bank, GEM will 

· repay the CARES Loan through MICT, 
· repay MICT its 5% contribution.
· pay MICT a one off developer fee of £30k which equates to 20% market value of the asset.

· The Board queried why this required a MICT board Approval and not an approval from Green Energy Mull?

· Moray explained that he had spoken to all groups involved; Sustainable Mull & Iona, Green Energy Mull and now the Community Trust Board to make sure that all were in agreement.

· The Board were in favour and approved the proposal.

6.2 Partnership with SSE, CES for Expression of Interest (EOI) to Technology Strategy Board
· There is a grid constraint for any renewable energy generation project on Mull above 50KW. Moray put forward the question of how we could proactively progress projects with this constraint in place.
· Through discussion with CES, a partnership has been proposed with CES, SSE and other interested technology providers to submit an EOI to the Technology Strategy Board  At this early stage the Project is a competition and pending the funding it may not happen.

· Moray asked the Board for their approval for MICT to be named in alongside GEM in a partnership with SSE.

· There would be no financial burden to MICT as all costs would be reimbursed 100%.

· The Board agreed to support the expression of interest.

6.3   Easyfundraising.org.uk
· Moray explained the benefits to MICT by online shopping through www.easyfundraising.org.uk   
· A vast number of high street retailers contribute varying percentages of your total online sale to your chosen Charity.  

· Moray showed those present how to set up the toolbar on their computers and directed everyone to the page and link set up on the MICT website.

6.4 Ulva Ferry Resolutions

Extension of Local Development Officer Funding

· Years 1 and 2 are 100% funded by HIE

· The liability lies in Year 3 where the post is only funded 50% by HIE and MICT will have to find the other 50%

· The Board approved the grant offer.

Scottish Land Fund Application – Housing Project

· There are both Capital and Revenue elements of the Project with revenue funding for 2 Years for a Housing Project Manager.
· The Project will involve MICT owning land, housing, becoming a Rural Housing Body, acting as landlord for affordable rental housing and selling land.
· The Board approved the application & acceptance of the grant offer.
Appointment of Architect Thorne & Wyness

· Moray advised the board that the appointment had been through a process of Community Consultation and not through competitive tender. The financial quotation is based on RIAS standard model and amounts to 6.5% of the total project cost.  
· Moray informed the Board that he was happy with the appointment process. Several Board Members indicated that they were more comfortable with the community consultation process than with the more usual financial basis for appointment. 
· USCA have agreed to make a donation of £4,500 to cover the architect fees up to planning permission stage.
· The Board approved the appointment of Thorne Wyness.
Community Transport Vehicle Fund Grant Offer

· The Grant is for vehicle capital only; Revenue funding will still need to be sourced to run the community minibus.
· Acceptance of the offer would breech MICT’s de minimis State Aid allowance according to the designation of several grants as de minimis. The designation of several of the grants as de minimis is disputed by MICT and MICT should be below the threshold of €200,000 
· The Board expressed their concern over the breech and requested further information from Moray on the State Aid liability.

· The Board resolved to have a phone meeting pending the outcome of the advice from Colin MacLean of HIE before a decision was made.
Coastal Communities Fund Grant Offer

· The Grant offer is for the first phase of the pontoon development and is not considered by the funders State Aid.
· The grant includes for revenue funding for an extra day per week of LDO time during the development of the project and also for a part time pontoon manager for up to two years.
· The Board agreed to accept the offer based on the above.
Objector to Housing Project – Making Board aware

· Moray explained to the Board that there has been an objector to the housing project regarding the security of the water supply during construction and after construction of the houses.
· A Hydrologist report has been carried out to address the concern which has in turn identified an suitable water source for the houses.

· The Objector is still not satisfied with the outcome but the Board agreed that due diligence has been done and the Objector does not have a valid objection for planning.
6.5 Finalise the Environmental Policy Statement
· Sandy and Derek have finalised the environmental policy which is now ready for publication.
6.6 Finalise procedure for managing Directors’ interests – Carried Forward
7. Steering Group Reports
· The Board requested a common format for reporting with headings & guidelines and that reports are submitted with the Board Papers a week in advance to allow for any questions to be raised at the Board Meeting.
7.1 MESS – Bunessan Shop (Derek)
· Derek circulated a report on the Bunessan shop prior to the meeting and discussed the key points.
7.5 & 7.7 Ranger Service & Long Distance Footpath – Maureen Dehany
· Maureen read out a report highlighting the following bullet points:
· On the 25th February the Forestry Commission committed to a £10k contribution to the Ranger Service for the next 4 years.

· The National Trust for Scotland committed to a £2k uplift on Emily’s contract for 2 years.

· Scottish Natural Heritage have committed to a further 2 years of Ranger Service Funding.

· Interviews have been held for the Seasonal Ranger for 2014 with 12 applications received and a new Seasonal Ranger has been appointed to start at the end of March.

· Maureen gave an update on the Ranger Service Activities.

· The Long Distance Path is waiting for Moray and Morven to put together a funding application for resources to take the project forward.
8. Discussion Items – Carried forward

9. Any Other Business 
9.1 Meeting to Edinburgh
· Moray confirmed that he has lined up 1 meeting with Keith Brown and Andy Knight to discuss issues on the ferries.
· Pending a further meeting being set up to discuss the issues of State Aid, the Board requested that Moray speak with HIE to find out their issues / challenges with State Aid to keep them aware of progress.

· Sandy suggested contacting Ian Cooke from DTAS to see if he would be interested in attending as well. Action MF
10. Members Forum – No Members Present
Meeting closed at 10.05pm
 Chairman thanked everyone for attending.
The next Board Meeting will be held on Monday 14th April at the Argyll Hotel on Iona
Signed

Name

Date
